
Minutes of School Council Meeting 
Wednesday 2 March 2016 

W1 6.00pm 
 

1. Welcome and Apologies 
Kathy Esson   Chair 
Ros Moxham   Principal 
David Osland   Relieving Principal 
Paul Pagani    Staff Representative 
Jane Bell   Parent Representative 
Rachel Thompson  Parent Representative  
Don Newby   Foundation and Fortians Union Representative 
Pauline Leung   P&C Representative 
Michelle Cheung  SRC Representative 
Sunil Jassal   SRC Representative  
Ike Schwartz   Student Representative 
Jules Davies   Executive Officer 
 
Natasha Pollock  P&C President attending as an observer. 
 
Apologies received from David Chan and John Ockwell 

 
2. Confirmation of Previous Minutes 

The Fortians Union report appeared under the Foundation in error.  This will be corrected and the 
minutes from February 2016 were then accepted. 
 

3. Matters arising from minutes 
The School Plan will be included as part of the RAP item. 
The canteen management have requested a meeting with the relieving principal next week.  They 
recently met with a deputy principal as part of their regular meeting schedule.  The deputy principal 
again voiced concerns over quality, choice and price.  This item will be added to the agenda in 
April. 
 

4. Correspondence 
None 
 

7. Reunions 
The Executive Officer circulated an overview of income generated from reunions in the past decade.  
She asked for the Council’s view on charging Fortians for their reunion visits to cover the cost of 
catering and staff time.  Fortian reunion groups, especially those visiting to celebrate their 50 year 
anniversary, are often quite generous, with donations in the thousands.  The Executive Officer’s 
concern is that by charging for reunions we may discourage groups from fundraising larger amounts 
amongst themselves.  The Chair suggested that the EO canvas opinion from some reunion groups.  
The principal, Fortians Union representative and parent representative thought that charging $20 - 
$25 per head would be acceptable to reunion groups who have a full visit including tours, 
refreshments and archival material prepared for them.   This could become part of a tax deductible 
donation if the reunion group then goes on to raise more money for the school. 
The relieving principal commented that we also have to look at why we hold reunions.  There are 
other benefits to the school by having alumni re engage with the school beyond financial gain.  The 
parent representative suggested that reunion groups should work towards projects and the student 
representative suggested that groups have plaques attached to items they have paid for.  The EO 
replied that this is already practiced, but the difficulty is that we don’t have lots of small projects for 
reunion groups to fund.  What is needed is for donations to be directed into the building or library 
fund to put towards larger projects such as the tiered learning centre, which doesn’t fit so well with a 
reunion groupÕs desire to leave a legacy.  The principal suggested that we set an amount for 
donations that will then appear on an honour board in the new building.  We need to discuss a 
suitable amount but it should be substantial. 
 

  
8 Taverners Hill Anniversary  

The Executive Officer asked the Council to revisit this item as the Council has discussed how to 
mark the 100 anniversary of the school at this site in previous meetings.  The P&C is hoping to use 
the anniversary to encourage more visitors to Fort Fest and the EO would like to be more involved in 



the organisation of activities that will be of interest to alumni with a view to increasing donations to 
the building fund.  The principal confirmed that the main focus for all building fund donations is the 
new tiered learning centre, and the Council agreed that we should start a more targeted fundraising 
campaign to raise the necessary funds.  We expect the cost to be around $2.5million.  The relieving 
principal will look at the cost of a model of the new building that can be displayed in the foyer and at 
events.  With further discussion it was agreed that we could have a series of honour boards in the 
foyer of the new building recognising significant donors.  
The SRC representative suggested using social media to help advertise the event, and the student 
representative suggested student involvement both at Fort Fest and whenever possible face to face 
with alumni.  The EO suggested perhaps a student podcast on the website that could be viewed by 
prospective donors. 
The P&C representative asked about selling books for the library at Fort Fest.  This can be organised 
by the P&C but the EO advised that this is not tax deductible. 
The EO raised the possibility of selling bricks or pavers either at Fort Fest or in the future.  This is tax 
deductible and can be run by the Foundation when applicable. These would identify the donor. 
The Chair suggested that we create a small working party consisting of the Executive Officer, the 
relieving principal, the student representative and the fundraising coordinator from the P&C.  A 
morning meeting has already been arranged between the P&C fundraising coordinator, the EO and 
the relieving principal.  This group will report back at the next School Council meeting. 
 
 

6. Mind Brain Education  
The relieving principal presented to the School Council on Mind Brain Education, having previously 
circulated two explanatory videos to Council representatives.  MBE moves away from the traditional 
approach and involves combining psychology and neuroscience.  Current students of education 
study this and the relieving principal thinks that this is the direction all teachers should be going as 
part of their professional development.  This evidence-based approach shows that there are 150 
things that influence students in the classroom and that the most important factor in learning is the 
classroom teacher.  The relieving principal believes that we need to look closely at research by 
scientists like John Hattie, and how we can use their work to influence our teaching. 
As an example the relieving principal talked about a flip classroom where students have seen a 
video and prepared questions before entering the classroom.  The time in the classroom is then 
devoted to discussion and exercises.  A studentÕs brain is primed to detect patterns and new 
information is filtered into existing patterns.  The relieving principal will be working with staff to 
introduce these ideas. 

 
5. Results Analysis Package  (RAP) 

 The relieving principal gave the School Council an overview of the Results Analysis Package which 
is prepared by BoSTES.  Head Teachers have access to a breakdown of each question for the 
previous yearsÕ HSC students.  BoSTES examines every question and the school can then look to 
see where improvements can be made in the future.  FSHS goes through this information every year 
to see if there are areas which need to be addressed.  This analysis is data driven and culminates 
with an interview between the Head Teacher and the Principal.  This data is not used in isolation but 
is substantiated by data collected from 3 or 4 other sources so the RAP data can either be supported 
or dispelled. 

 This data only applies to NSW. 
 The relieving principal continued that there is another package called smart data which compares 

like schools, whereas RAP is based on subjects. 
 The staff representative added that the Head Teachers are able to look at the standard deviation 

from the mean for individual students in the smart data.  The principal continued that this is a great 
resource when something looks very unusual or if there is a trend of underperformance. 

 With RAP it is also possible to compare data with previous years and put in an anomalous appeal 
that BoSTES will then unpack. 

     
6. PrincipalÕs Report  

The Relieving Principal reported Speech Day was very successful and the Chair asked that the 
Council congratulate the school on a fantastic day.  The relieving principal asked for any feedback on 
how we can improve.  The feedback regarding the reduced number of prizes awarded on the day 
was that it made the ceremony a more enjoyable length. 
The relieving principal reported that we have recently had some students challenge the school 
process for access to an extension course.  We may revisit our process but it is a sound policy that 
has been tested over many years and proven to be in the studentsÕ best interests.  Before the criteria 
were developed there were instances of students dropping out of a course without an alternative 



which affected their wellbeing and led to students losing engagement.  The policy that was 
developed in response to this is totally transparent.  Students have to perform well in Year 10 and 
their grades affect whether they will be considered for the extension course.  The school will work to 
ensure that this is communicated more clearly.  The student representative added that he believed it 
is a good policy and with a good appeal process.  He noted that it was made really clear to students 
at the start of Year 10. 
The Chair asked if there was a particular issue this year.  The relieving principal replied that there 
wasnÕt but there were a few students who felt that the process was not working for them.  
The parent representative asked if the school looked at past performance as a predictor of future 
performance and compared year 10 results with HSC results to show a correlation.  The school does 
do this.  The P&C representative asked if there was a gender difference.  There is not. 
All staff have to undertake a professional development plan and all staff have completed their draft 
copies.  They have to set a minimum of three goals.  This process drives professional development 
in the school and goes back to the school excellence framework. 
The relieving principal thanked the Council for their feedback regarding solar panels.  This is now 
going ahead with preliminary work starting on 14 March.  Work should be finished by the end of the 
first week of term 2.   
The school is switching to a new server system similar to that used by the Department of Education.  
This integrates our wireless system with the network. 
The relieving principal asked that all Council representatives come to the next meeting with 
ideas about an ideal library, in terms of services provided.  This will be added to the April 
agenda.  
The annual report will be completed by the end of this term. 
 
 
Other Reports  

 
 P&C Report  

The P&C Chairman reported that they held a successful welcome to Year 7 families and an 
information night on the P&C. There was a lot of interest from parents and a focus of the P&C will be 
to get people involved. 
There has been some discussion about the canteen and there will be more to report at the next 
meeting. 
The focus this year is communication and involvement in Fort Fest. 
 
Student Report  
The SRC have been brainstorming ideas for Fort Fest and looking for sponsors for stalls.  In previous 
years sponsors have also been used for prizes. The student representative reported that Year 12s 
will be holding the WorldÕs Greatest Shave event on Monday.  The Yearbook committee have met.   
The All Schools Triathlon is today and tomorrow. 
The Environmental Committee approached the relieving principal regarding the recycling bins as the 
school currently only recycles paper.  The student representative will update the School Council at 
the next meeting when they have received quotes.  There will also need to be a discussion as to 
where the funding comes from. 
A student has alerted us to the fact that the uniform policy is incorrect on the website.  The relieving 
principal will send the correct policy to the EO who will update the website. 
The SRC representative also reported that several students have provided negative feedback on the 
enforcement of the school uniform policy when all students are required to change for sport.  The 
relieving principal advised that this should be raised at his weekly Monday meeting with the SRC as 
this is not a School Council issue. 
 
Fortians Union Report  
There is a newsletter in production. The annual Fortians Union dinner will be held at a new venue, 
The Sir Stamford Hotel, this year. 
 
Foundation Report  
Meeting tonight. 
 

 Other business  
 The student representative called for more bike racks to be installed, preferable under cover.  The 

relieving principal asked the student representative to alert him next time there are too many bikes 
for the existing racks so he can assess. 

 



The next Council meeting is on Wednesday 6 April . 


